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MINUTES 

COUNCIL MEETING 

Monday September 30, 2019 

The Town of Halton Hills Council met this 30th day of September, 2019 in the Council 
Chambers, Halton Hills Town Hall, commencing at 6:00 p.m., with Mayor R. Bonnette in 
the Chair. 
 
MEMBERS PRESENT: Mayor R. Bonnette,  

Councillor C. Somerville,  
Councillor J. Fogal,  
Councillor M. Albano,  
Councillor J. Hurst,  
Councillor T. Brown,  
Councillor B. Lewis,  
Councillor W. Farrow-Reed,  
Councillor M. Johnson,  
Councillor B. Inglis,  
Councillor A. Lawlor 

  
STAFF PRESENT: A. B. Marshall, CAO,  

S. Jones, Clerk & Director of Legislative Services,  
C. Mills, Commissioner of Transportation & Public Works,  
J. Linhardt, Commissioner of Planning & Sustainability,  
W. Harris, Commissioner of Recreation & Parks,  
J. Diamanti, Commissioner of Corporate Services,  
H. Olivieri, Chief & Commissioner of Fire Services,  
W. O’Donnell, Deputy Treasurer,  
G. Cannon, Chief Librarian,  
V. Petryniak, Deputy Clerk,  
R. Brown, Deputy Clerk 

 
* Denotes Change From Council Agenda 
 

1. OPENING OF THE COUNCIL MEETING 

Mayor R. Bonnette called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers. 
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2. CLOSED MEETING/CONFIDENTIAL REPORTS FROM OFFICIALS 

NIL 

 

3. RECESS AT THE CALL OF THE CHAIR 

NIL 

 

4. RECONVENE INTO OPEN SESSION  

NIL 

 

5. NATIONAL ANTHEM 

 

6. ANNOUNCEMENTS 

6.1 October is Canadian Public Library Month 

Mayor R. Bonnette announced that the month of October is Canadian 
Public Library Month and October 20-26 is Ontario Public Library Week. 

6.2 Arts and Culture Working Group - Call for Applications 

Mayor R. Bonnette announced that the Town of Halton Hills is seeking 
volunteers for the new Arts and Culture Working Group. 

6.3 Town's Economic Prosperity, Cultural Vibrancy and Tourism 
Opportunities 

Mayor R. Bonnette announced that the Town's Economic Development, 
Innovation and Culture division is launching an exciting new marketing 
video to tell the Halton Hills Story in an engaging and innovative way. 

(Video was played) 

6.4 Limehouse Kiln Society 

Mayor R. Bonnette announced that the Limehouse Kiln Society has 
decided to cease operation, and that the Council for the Town of Halton 
Hills wishes to extend its sincere thanks to the members of the Society for 
their contribution to the preservation of the legacy of the local lime 
industry. In 2020 the Town will install a plaque in the Limehouse 
Conservation Area to formally acknowledge the contribution of the 
Society. 
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 6.5 Climate Change Rallies 

Councillor J. Fogal thanked Council and Staff for their interest and 
participation in the latest Climate Change Rallies. She further noted an 
upcoming Climate Change Debate set for October 3, 2019. 

 

7. EMERGENCY BUSINESS MATTERS 

 NIL 

 

8. DISCLOSURES OF PECUNIARY INTEREST/CONFLICT OF INTEREST 

Councillor B. Lewis declared a conflict/pecuniary interest with respect to Item No. 
11.1.a - Appeal Hearing - Appeal of Site Alteration Committee decision dated 
July 18, 2019 regarding a Site Alteration Permit for the property known as 9268 
Fifth Line, Halton Hills (SA-18028) as at the time of the Site Alteration Committee 
decision his granddaughter was an employee of the appellant's company (Van 
Dongen Tree Company). He did not participate in the Hearing or vote on the 
decision. 

 

9. COUNCIL DELEGATIONS/PRESENTATIONS 

9.1 Heather Kaufmann, Recreation Supervisor - Community 
Development 

W. Harris provided opening remarks and H. Kaufmann made a 
presentation to General Committee regarding Rogers Hometown Hockey 
at MoldMasters Arena, Halton Hills on October 5 and 6. 

 

10. RESOLUTION PREPARED TO ADOPT THE MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS 
MEETING(S) OF COUNCIL 

Resolution No. 2019-0164 
Moved by: Councillor A. Lawlor 
Seconded by: Councillor M. Johnson 

THAT the following minutes are hereby approved: 

10.1 Minutes of the Council Meeting held on September 9, 2019. 

10.2 Confidential Minutes of the Council Meeting held on September 9, 2019. 

 

CARRIED 
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11. GENERAL COMMITTEE 

Resolution No. GC-2019-0165 
Moved by: Councillor T. Brown 
Seconded by: Councillor J. Fogal 

THAT Council do now convene into General Committee. 

CARRIED 

Councillor B. Inglis assumed the role of Presiding Officer. 
 

11.1 Public Meetings / Hearings 

11.1.a Appeal Hearing 

Appeal of Site Alteration Committee decision dated July 18, 2019 
regarding Site Alteration Permit for the property known as 9268 
Fifth Line, Halton Hills (SA-18028) 

(Appeal Hearing Minutes attached as Appendix A to these Minutes) 

 

11.2 Delegations/Presentations regarding items in General Committee 

11.2.a David Ellis and Ryan Bissonette of the Ministry of 
Transportation 

D. Ellis and R. Bissonette of West Corridor Constructors in 
partnership with the Ministry of Transportation made a presentation 
to General Committee regarding the Highway 401 Expansion 
Project. 

 

11.3 Municipal Officers Reports to be Considered by General Committee 

11.3.a TRANSPORTATION AND PUBLIC WORKS MEMORANDUM NO. 
TPW-2019-0020 dated September 17, 2019 regarding Highway 
401 Expansion Project Update. 

Recommendation No. GC-2019-0070 

THAT Memorandum No. TPW-2019-0020 dated September 17, 
2019 regarding Highway 401 Expansion Project Update be 
received for information. 

CARRIED 
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11.3.b OFFICE OF THE CAO REPORT NO. ADMIN-2019-0028 dated 
September 17, 2019 regarding the 2020 Council and Committee 
Calendar. 

Recommendation No. GC-2019-0071 

 THAT Report No. ADMIN-2019-0028 dated September 17, 2019 
regarding the 2020 Council and Committee Calendar be received; 

AND FURTHER THAT the Community & Corporate Affairs 
Committee Meeting listed for February 24, 2020 and the 
Planning, Public Works and Transportation Committee 
Meeting listed for February 25, 2020 both be moved to 
February 18, 2020; 

AND FURTHER THAT the Community & Corporate Affairs 
Committee Meeting listed for June 1, 2020 be moved to June 2, 
2020; 

AND FURTHER THAT the Community & Corporate Affairs 
Committee Meeting listed for May 12, 2020 be moved to May 
11, 2020, 

AND FURTHER THAT Council adopt the calendar of meetings 
as outlined in the attached document – “2020 Council & 
Committee Calendar” with the agreed upon amendments; 

AND FURTHER THAT a copy of the 2020 Town of Halton Hills 
Council and Committee Calendar be circulated to the Region of 
Halton, City of Burlington, Town of Milton and the Town of Oakville. 

 

CARRIED AS AMENDED 
 

11.3.c RECREATION AND PARKS REPORT NO. RP-2019-0034 dated 
August 23, 2019, regarding the Hillsview Active Living Centre 
Georgetown - Lease Renewal. 

Recommendation No. GC-2019-0072 

THAT Report RP-2019-0034 dated August 23, 2019, regarding the 
Hillsview Active Living Centre Georgetown - Lease Renewal be 
received; 

AND FURTHER THAT the Mayor and Clerk be authorized to enter 
into another five year lease agreement between the Town of Halton 
Hills and Lenbro Holdings Limited for the use of 9108 square feet of 
building space at 318 Guelph Street to support continued 
operations of the Hillsview Active Living Centre for the period of 
October 1, 2019 to September 30, 2024;   
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AND FURTHER THAT staff continue to work in partnership with the 
Board of Directors of the Hillsview Active Living Centre Georgetown 
to explore facility opportunities through the Town’s Recreation and 
Parks strategic planning process.   

CARRIED 
 

11.4 Adjourn back into Council 

Recommendation No. GC-2019-0073 

 THAT General Committee do now reconvene into Council. 

CARRIED 

 
 

12. REPORTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS FORWARDED FROM GENERAL 
COMMITTEE FOR APPROVAL 

Resolution No. 2019-0166 
Moved by: Councillor W. Farrow-Reed 
Seconded by: Councillor B. Inglis 

THAT the recommendations regarding the Reports & Memorandums from the 
Monday, September 30, 2019 General Committee Meeting are hereby adopted: 

GC-2019-0070 

GC-2019-0071 (As Amended) 

GC-2019-0072 

 CARRIED 

 
 

Resolution No. 2019-0167 
Moved by: Councillor C. Somerville 
Seconded by: Councillor T. Brown 

THAT the decision of the Site Alteration Committee regarding Site Alteration 
Exemption SA-18028 for the property known as 9268 Fifth Line, Halton Hills be 
upheld as per the Site Alteration Committee minutes dated July 18, 2019. 

 

CARRIED 
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13. REPORTS OF THE STANDING COMMITTEES (ADOPTION / RECEIPT OF 
MINUTES & RECOMMENDATIONS) 

Resolution No. 2019-0168 
Moved by: Councillor A. Lawlor 
Seconded by: Councillor W. Farrow-Reed 

THAT the following items are hereby approved: 

13.1 Report of the Community and Corporate Affairs Committee Meeting held 
on September 16, 2019. 

13.2 Report of the Planning, Public Works and Transportation Committee 
Meeting held on September 17, 2019. 

13.3 Confidential Minutes of the Community and Corporate Affairs Committee 
Meeting held on September 16, 2019. 

 

CARRIED 
 

14. RECEIPT OF MINUTES OF ADVISORY/SPECIALCOMMITTEES 

Resolution No. 2019-0169 
Moved by: Councillor J. Fogal 
Seconded by: Councillor B. Inglis 

THAT the following minutes are hereby received for information: 

14.1 Minutes of the Halton Hills Public Library Board Meeting held on June 12, 
2019. 

14.2 Minutes of the Committee of Adjustment Meeting held on August 7, 2019. 

14.3 Minutes of the Downtown Georgetown BIA Board Meeting held on August 
13, 2019. 

CARRIED 
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15. PETITIONS/COMMUNICATIONS/MOTIONS 

15.1 Motion to Support the Town of Wasaga Beach Resolution regarding 
Municipal Amalgamation. 

Resolution No. 2019-0170 
Moved by: Mayor R. Bonnette 
Seconded by: Councillor C. Somerville 

WHEREAS the Town of Wasaga Beach at their August 27, 2019 Council 
Meeting at the request of the Township of McKellar, adopted a resolution 
Regarding Municipal Amalgamations demanding that the Provincial 
Government hold a referendum letting the citizens decide whether to 
amalgamate or not and conduct an evidenced- based study to show that 
amalgamation actually saves costs, jobs, lowers taxes and reduces the 
provincial deficit; 

AND WHEREAS the Council for the Town of Halton Hills agrees with the 
resolution passed by the Town of Wasaga Beach. 

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Council for the Town of Halton 
Hills supports and endorses the Town of Wasaga Beach Resolution 
demanding that the Provincial Government hold a referendum letting the 
citizens decide whether to amalgamate or not and conduct an evidenced- 
based study to show that amalgamation actually saves costs, jobs and 
stimulates and enhances economic development; 

ANDFURTHER THAT a copy of this Resolution be sent to Doug Ford, 
Premier of Ontario; Christine Elliott, Deputy Premier; Steve Clark, Minister 
of Municipal Affairs and Housing; Andrea Horwath, Leader of the New 
Democratic Party; the Association of Municipalities of Ontario (AMO), 
Federation of Canadian Municipalities (FCM), Rural Ontario Municipalities 
Association (ROMA), Halton Region, Town of Milton, Town of Oakville, 
City of Burlington, Town of Wasaga Beach, the Township of McKellar, 
John Fraser, Interim Leader of the Ontario Liberal Party and Mike 
Schreiner, Leader of the Green Party 

 

CARRIED 
 

16. ADVANCE NOTICE OF MOTION 

Councillor B. Lewis stated that he will be bringing a Motion in Support of the 
Town of Warwick Resolution regarding Safety for Farm Families, to the October 
21, 2019 Council Meeting. 
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17. MOTION TO RECEIVE AND FILE GENERAL INFORMATION PACKAGE 

Resolution No. 2019-0171 
Moved by: Councillor T. Brown 
Seconded by: Councillor A. Lawlor 

THAT the General Information Package dated September 30, 2019 be received. 

 

CARRIED 
 

18. MOTION TO APPROVE CLOSED SESSION ITEMS 

 NIL 

 

19. CONSIDERATION OF BYLAWS 

Resolution No. 2019-0172 
Moved by: Councillor J. Fogal 
Seconded by: Councillor M. Johnson 

THAT the following Bills are hereby passed by Council; 

AND FURTHER THAT the Mayor and Clerk are hereby authorized to execute the 
said by-laws and affix the seal of the Corporation thereto: 

BY-LAW NO. 2019-0053 

A By-law to assume the Public Services and Street, namely Davidson, within 
Subdivision Plan 20M-1029. 

BY-LAW NO. 2019-0054 

A By-law to adopt the proceedings of the Council Meeting held on the 30th day of 
September, 2019 and to authorize its execution. 

 

CARRIED 
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20. ADJOURNMENT 

Resolution No. 2019-0173 
Moved by: Councillor B. Lewis 
Seconded by: Councillor J. Hurst 

THAT this Council meeting do now adjourn at 8:11 p.m. 

CARRIED 
 

 
 

_________________________ 

Rick Bonnette, MAYOR 

 

_________________________ 

Suzanne Jones, CLERK 
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APPENDIX A  

 

 
 

APPEAL HEARING  
 

Monday, September 30, 2019  
 

Appeal of Site Alteration Committee decision dated July 18, 2019 
regarding Site Alteration Permit for the property known as 9268 Fifth 

Line, Halton Hills (SA-18028) 
 

Minutes of the Appeal Hearing held on Monday, September 30, 2019, 6:35 p.m., in the 
Council Chambers, Town of Halton Hills, Town Hall, 1 Halton Hills Drive, Halton Hills. 

Councillor B. Inglis chaired the Appeal Hearing. 

Councillor B. Inglis advised the following: 

This Appeal Hearing is being conducted pursuant to the provision of the Statutory Powers 
Procedure Act R.S.O. 1990, Chapter S.22 and the relevant provisions of Section 11 (10) of 
By-law 2017-0040, a by-law to prohibit or regulate Site Alterations within the Town of Halton 
Hills.  This is considered an oral hearing and therefore is being held in an open session  to 
the public. 
   

The purpose of the hearing is to provide the appellant, Michael Van Dongen, and/or his 
representative an opportunity to appeal the decision of the Site Alteration Committee, 
regarding the denial of a Site Alteration Exemption, SA-18028 for the property known as 
9268 Fifth Line, Halton Hills.  
 
General Committee of Council will hear and consider all of the evidence presented, and 
pursuant to the Municipal Act, Statutory Powers Procedure Act and the Town of Halton 
Hills Site Alteration By-law 2017-0040 and will make a recommendation to uphold or 
vary the Site Alteration Committee’s decision of July 18, 2019, that decision being to 
deny the requested Exemption to the Site Alteration By-law 2017-0040. 
   
Council will then uphold or vary the recommendation of General Committee, and 
Council’s determination shall be final and binding. 
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The appeal hearing will be conducted in the following manner: 
 
General Committee will hear from the appellant and/or their representative.  Evidence 
provided is to be clear, concise and non-repetitive.  The Chair can use his discretion in 
posing speaking time limits, however normal practice is 10 minutes. 
 
General Committee members may then ask questions of the appellant and/or their 
representative.  General Committee members may also ask questions of Town staff or 
the Town’s representative.  The appellant or his representative will be given an 
opportunity to respond to any information that arises out of such questions. 
 
Any written material provided by the appellant, and/or their representative, relevant to 
the subject matter will be received however Council may exclude any correspondence 
that is unduly repetitious. 
 
After General Committee members have exhausted all questions the Chair will call for a 
motion to make a recommendation.  Should General Committee choose the motion can 
be debated. 
 
Upon final recommendation through an approved motion the appeal hearing will be 
deemed to be concluded. 
 
Council will then uphold or vary the recommendation of the General Committee, in 
accordance with Section 11(10) of the Site Alteration By-law 2017-0040. 
 
The Chair called upon the appellant Michael Van Dongen, or his representative to come 
forward to state the reason for the appeal and present evidence in support.  
 
M. Van Dongen came forward and stated that he is one of the owners of Van Dongen 
Landscape and Nurseries located in Milton, ON. He requested an appeal to a decision 
of a land alteration permit at 9268 Fifth Line, Halton Hills.  
 
He noted that in his industry it is common practice as nursery growers to prepare the 
land grading to have consistent slope for our nursery production. Since they operate 
mostly in the spring time and also during the season to keep the health of plants, this is 
a very common practice. When they purchased the farm they did something very similar 
to the east half of the property, today when you drive by it you will just see rows of trees. 
For the west part of their property they approached the land alteration committee as well 
as Conservation Halton back in 2017 to prepare engineered drawings and approval for 
something that will work for their farm operation as well as something that they will be 
able to farm on an ongoing basis after this adjustment to the land.  
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They currently hold both active permits with the Site Alteration By-law as well as with 
Conservation Halton for a bridge way that goes through Conservation Haltons regulated 
land. Three days after receiving the land alteration permit they had already arranged to 
speak to the Site Alteration Committee regarding an exemption for Schedule C Section 
2 Item M Subsections 3 & 5. These Items pertain to loads per day as well as the time 
parameters.  
 
The request that they made was in two parts, the first was the number of loads to have 
it increased from the set 100 loads per day to 200 loads per day but they also requested 
to have a shut down in case of 5 mm of rain versus the 25 mm of rain that is noted in 
the By-Law. They discussed how any amount of rain on the roads is a little more 
hazardous, so they thought they would have a little more activity when it was clear out, 
and have a more firm shutdown after just a little bit of rain. In their opinion and in their 
contractors opinion the roads will become just as muddy after any amount of rain 
regardless. 
 
The second part of their request was the opening and closing times which at the time 
was a little bit more of a personal issue because at 8:30 a.m. when a grouping of trucks 
will arrive according to the By-law, happens to be exactly when his children get picked 
up for school, so he wanted to move that forward to avoid that overlap.  
 
During that meeting of the Site Alteration Committee there was good debate both for 
and against it. He stated that his opinion of it, is that a lot of the concerns that came out 
of the discussion were about the number of trucks and the increased frequency of 
trucks and in the end the motion that was made by the Site Alteration Committee was to 
uphold the standard of the By-law.  
 
Since that meeting he has learned a lot about excavating, contractors and source soil 
sites and he has learned that the construction industry gets started much sooner than 
8:30 a.m. and that they are bypassing or side lining their site because they have better 
sites to deliver the soil to then theirs, in other municipalities. To give it some perspective 
he stated that has had four sites that have been reviewed by his engineers which is a 
process mandated by the permit, as well as the land alteration by-law, that have been 
approved by his engineers and also have been approved by Town staff and their 
resources, only again to be side lined to other sites in other municipalities.  
 
This inability to receive soil is a detrimental issue to his operation. As farmers they plan 
to plant most of their crops in the spring and they have a large commitment to this land 
already for plants and trees for the spring of 2020. The options that have been 
presented to them from their contractors is to take a lower standard of soil. He stated 
that he can’t speak all the way to the criteria by the Ministry of the Environment but from 
his understanding there are about 15 tables or levels of soil, in practice they are able to 
take the top 3 and as a personal owner of the property he wants to keep it at the highest 
level, and he doesn’t want to make a compromise on that standard. 
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Mr. Van Dongen recognized that asking for an appeal to a decision made by a 
committee is a challenge and although he supports his initial request of both the 200 
load exemption as well as extending the hours, at this time his appeal is really focused 
on the opening time rather than the loads. 
 
Mr. Van Dongen stated that he understands that similar requests have been granted to 
similar sites in the area and quarries and they have taken this responsibility serious as 
well as being a community partner, He stated that he believes that they can be partners 
in the community and in fact by opening earlier they believe that from what they have 
observed and monitored of buses in the area they could probably be enhancing the 
safety or un-associating the bus frequency and their truck interaction. The request for 
7:15 a.m. as an opening time is consistent with all the hours posted on haul routes and 
are also permitted hours in their agricultural operation. He believes that the By-law is an 
excellent product for this region and for the farmers and he believes the intention of the 
By-law is to support both of those. Mr. Van Dongen also believes that his request to 
open at 7:15 a.m. supports both of those. 
 
The Chair asked General Committee members if there were any questions they wished 
to ask of the representative or Town staff.  The following are questions asked by 
General Committee members and the responses: 
 
Q. -  Is the closing time to be changed as well? 

 
M. Van Dongen responded that with his initial request to the Site Alteration 
Committee it was three things the load amount from 100 to 200, opening hours 
moved from 8:30 a.m. to 7:15 a.m. and to have the closing hours from 3:00 p.m. 
to 4:00 p.m., given the situation of not getting soil it is the 8:30 am moving to 7:15 
a.m. is imperative, the other two requests he can be happy to do without. 

 
Q.   -  What time do your children get picked up by the school bus? 

 
Mr. Van Dongen stated that his children get picked up after 8:30 a.m. So what 
happens for his children is that the trucks have already started and there is an 
initial banding that happens right at open and then after that they get spaced out. 
As of right now there is a band that starts at 8:30 a.m. literally when his children 
are getting on the bus. 

 
 
Q.  -  There is someone who lives in your area whose children get picked up almost 
immediately  

near your property at 7:20 a.m. so if the time moved to 7:15 a.m., that banding of 
trucks would occur when other children are getting picked up. Can you 
comment?  
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Mr. Van Dongen responded that It is probably not something that can go any 
further but as kind of for interest sake they had someone park along the 
intersection of Fifth Line and 5 Side Road and monitored for two days every 
single bus that came by and the way they leave. The vast majority of the buses 
passed between 8:15 a.m. and 9:03 a.m., the first bus coming as early as 6:55 
a.m. 

 
He stated that he is not an expert on how excavators work, but from his 
experience if they opened at 7:15 a.m., typically they are in rotations of about 10 
trucks and they would be gone by about 7:45 a.m. in a perfect world. If that is the 
case then there would actually be less interaction with buses than if they started 
after 8:30 a.m. with the similar philosophy if they take a similar time in and out. 

 
Q. -   How long is this operation going to continue on?  

 
Mr. Van Dongen stated that they have a certain requirement of soil that they 
need, the actual number is 38,000 cubic metres, which if they run about 100 
trucks a day is about 40 days of operation. He noted that this was certainly some 
of the debate that came up on the pro side during the Site Alteration Committee, 
that if they were able to increase that to 200 loads per day it could be shrunk 
down, minimizing the number of days for disruption as well, so that was the other 
reasoning to the 200 load request. 

 
 
Q. -  Follow up to the preceding question as the member thought that this permit was 

for a year round operation. So you are looking for dispensation for this year for a 
maximum of say 60 days maximum starting in the spring is that correct?  

 
Mr. Van Dongen responded that this request for the exemption is really just for 
this permit and once the farm is graded consistently, there is basically a valley 
that they are trying to eliminate and fill up, once this is accomplished they will 
close the permit and will never have to do this ever again. 

 

Chair stated that he saw no further questions for the appellant and thanked Mr. Van 
Dongen. 
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Chair asked if Committee had any questions of staff. The following questions were 
asked: 
 
Q. -  The delegation mentioned that in some of the other instances when we have 

allowed a variation on the time for them to operate would be the first one, just 
under what conditions they work would be my recollection is usually when there 
have been no bussing routes, or in the summertime when there has been no 
bussing (hours of operation). The second question is when we have done so for 
loads. So if staff can refresh my memory if I am correct on that.  

 
S. Grace responded that on several Site Alteration Permits in the past the only 
exceptions that have been during non-school times particularly the summer, on 
two occasions the number of loads have been extended but again only in 
summertime. 

 
Q.  -  The issue of school bussing is one. Have we ever not discussed it on any 

application that we have ever had? If memory serves we have always discussed 
haul routes, soil conditions, school bussing are they not the standard items that 
we discuss on every application?  

 
S. Grace stated that the Site Alteration By-law contains hours of operation and 
loads per day standards that were established when we were rewriting our by-
law in consideration of school buses on our rural roads. The general consensus 
was 8:30 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. was generally clear from a school bus perspective 
and 100 loads from a nuisance perspective was determined to be an appropriate 
number. So if an applicant comes forward with a request for an exception to the 
By-law those are requesting exemptions to those two items contained in the by-
law as a standard condition. 

 
Q.  -  It appears that the school bus timing on this particular road is different than what 

the by-law covers, buses are coming later than 8:30 a.m., seems to be it’s a 
problem. Did anyone check the school bus schedules for this particular route 
when the decision was made?  

 
S. Grace stated that, Mr. Van Dongen provided the schedule for the Catholic 
Elementary School, Sacre Coeur and those hours are pick up at 8:30 a.m. and a 
drop off at 4:31 p.m. When we found out that Mr. Van Dongen was coming back 
to request an exemption we did contact Halton Student Transportation Services 
which provided us with an email providing the hours of operation for both the 
public and catholic school boards in Halton Hills. The bus stop times and bus 
routes travelling between Trafalgar Road and Fifth Line along Fifth Sideroad, we 
have buses picking up students starting at 7:35 am and continuing past 8:00 a.m. 
on a daily basis with regards to Fifth Sideroad between 10th  line buses are 
picking up students between 7:15 a.m. up to and including 8:00 a.m. We have 
got three school boards responding and we seem to be clear after 8:30 a.m. 
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Q.  -  And yet Mr. Van Dongen’s kids get picked up at 8:45 a.m.? 
 

S. Grace stated not according to the written information that we received. This is 
what he provided us. 

 
Q. -  I did have a resident on Fifth Line not far from the site and his pickup is 7:21 a.m. 

to go to Christ the King and the drop off is at 3:15 p.m. So it is very consistent 
with the questions that I was asking.  

 
No response provided. 

 
Q.  -  To the comment about buses and so forth, in my experience with kids and buses 

it is very precise when a kid is picked up on a bus at a particular stop and so the 
school boards have given ranges here 7:15 a.m. to 8:00 a.m., 7:35 a.m. to  
8:00 a.m. I think for the purposes for this discussion I would have preferred to 
have some more specific information, because as the neighbour is being picked 
up at 7:21 a.m. that number I understand, but a range of 7:15 a.m. to 8:00 a.m., I 
don’t think that is helpful for us when we are talking about pick-ups. So that is a 
comment that it makes it difficult for me personally to kind of sort through this. 

 
No response provided. 

 
Q. -  I have another question about haul route times and other truck traffic that may be 

occurring on these roads. It was mentioned by the delegation that 7:00 a.m. is a 
time that normally haul routes are operating, is that something within your 
understanding as well? 

 
S. Grace responded that with this particular application, the haul route is from 
Trafalgar Road west on 5 Side Road to the Fifth Line north to the address 9268 
Fifth Line, the Fifth Line has a truck prohibition on. There has been an exemption 
granted by public works for this particular permit, as well as 5 Side Road has no 
heavy’s. Trucks are permitted from 7:00 a.m. to 7:00 p.m. but no more than 5 
tonnes per axle. 

 
Q. -  And what would be the weights that we would be talking about here?  
 

S. Grace stated I am no expert but a tri-axle with 25000 pounds is over 5 tonnes 
per axle. It would be over a loaded dump truck is not permitted on 5 Side Road. 
An exemption has been offered and a dump truck driver must carry it or be 
subject to a fine by police if convicted. 
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Upon completion of questions the Chair called for a motion from the floor.  The following 
motion was moved; 
 
THAT General Committee of Council uphold the recommendation of the Site 
Alteration Committee, for the reasons given by the Committee as outlined in the 
Site Alteration Committee Minutes dated July 18, 2019. (Moved by: Councillor C. 
Somerville)                       
 

MOTION CARRIED 
 

 

The Chair called the Appeal Hearing concluded at 7:03 p.m. 
 

 

 

 

 

 _______________________MAYOR 

         Rick Bonnette 

 

 

 

_______________________CLERK 

         Suzanne Jones 
 


